Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association

Regular Meeting Minutes

September 4, 2003

Puyallup Fire Department

1. Call to Order
The September 4, 2003 meeting of the Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association was called to order by President Paul Webb 9:00 a.m.  Those in attendance were:  Alan Predmore, Buckley FD; Greg Miller, McNiel Island FD; James Jaques, Milton FD; Curt Vandver, PFD; Kelvin Johnson, PFD; Steve Stringfellow, PCFD #1; Jeff Jensen, TFD; Paul Webb, PCFD #2; Rick Bleecker, PCFD #3; Bob Black, PCFD #5; Eric Watson, PCFD #5; Ron Hiraki, PCFD #5; Jarmon, Commissioner PCFD #5; John Sinclair, PCFD #6; Bill Steele, PCFD #12; Andy McAfee, PCFD #14; Jake Doty, PCFD #20; Reggie Romines, PCFD #21; Steve Bailey, PCDEM; Wayne Wienholz, PCFPB; Dic Gribbon, PSCAA; Amy Fowler, PSCAA; Noreen Smith, ARC; Terri Giles, ARC; Roger Neal, EMSIP; and Recorder Denise Menge.

2. Flag Salute
Curt Vandver welcomed everyone to Puyallup Fire Department.  Everyone is invited to take a fair mug which has fair tickets inside it.

President Webb led the flag salute.

President Webb stated appreciation for the hospitality.  At this time he would like to have a moment of silence for Ray Howard.

3. Approval of Minutes
It was moved and seconded to approve the August 7, 2003 minutes.  MOTION CARRIED.

4. Treasurer’s Report
Bob Black presented the Treasurer’s report, copy attached.  It was moved and seconded to approve the Treasurer’s report.  MOTION CARRIED.  

Bob stated we are down on teams and sponsors for the golf tournament.

5. Correspondence
Nothing at this time.

6. Guest Speakers
President Webb introduced Amy Fowler from Puget Sound Clean Air Agency as the guest speaker today.  Amy stated she is here today to discuss a draft proposal on expanding the burning zones to County-wide.  Every three (3) years these boundaries must be revisited and reviewed.  At this time a presentation was given on a draft plan for expanding the ban on burning per WAC 173.425 which requires local agencies or ecology to evaluate whether areas in their jurisdiction have reasonable alternatives to burning in order to prohibit burning in those areas.  The premise for reasonable distance which is any distance equal to or less than the distance to the closest disposal facility for co-mingled construction and demolition debris.  They have mapped out in Pierce County the locations of self-haul construction waste sites as well as locations of land clearing debris drop-off sites.  Pierce County is served by alternatives to burning that are: reasonably economical, within a reasonable distance and less harmful to the environment than burning.  A handout was distributed listed land clearing company names, addresses and phone numbers.  Information is being gathered from the Fire Chiefs from all the Counties they oversee.  What would these changes mean to you and your organization if PSCAA implemented this proposal?  What can PSCAA do to help support you in communicating these changes to your communities?  Discussion followed.  Amy Fowler distributed business cards with her contact information:  Amy Fowler, Air Resource Specialist, 206-689-4017 (office), 800-552-3565 (toll free), 206-343-7522 (fax), amyF@pscleanair.org (e-mail).

President Webb thanked Amy Fowler for her presentation.

President Webb called a five minute break at 9:40 a.m.  The meeting was called back to order at 9:45 a.m.

7. Amercian Red Cross
Noreen Smith introduced their new Emergency Services Director, Terri Giles.  Terri stated she is pleased to be here.  She has 19 years experience with the Red Cross.  Noreen stated in August they helped 11 children and 8 adults with $2,080.00 expended for assistance.

8. Department of Emergency Management
Steve Bailey stated the eagle has taken flight and the money is in the pipeline.  County has set up a policy for the Homeland Security money.  The 10 person Board will be the final decision point for how the money is to be expended.  PCFCA Representative is Paul Webb.  The timelines on the grants are very short.  2.2 million will be received early next month and will have a nineteen-month cycle to spend.  It will be up to everyone to be involved and work together.  DEM has three full-time people working on the assessment.  Two are extra hires and an intern on staff.  For Resources and Equipment, Tom Minor is the point of contact.  Trying to ID equipment received in the last previous grants.  2002 and 2003 equipment has been ordered.  Training and Exercise, Karen Ferrara is the point of contact.  There is a lot going on and  need to be plugged in.  There will be a web site to access Homeland Security information.

Steve Bailey reported they are learning about the recent cyber attack.  It was not the kid in Minnesota.  This is an act of terrorism.  Pierce County was not targeted.  Caught a more significant attack that would have destroyed our systems.  The County is looking at how to better protect the computer system.  Access from home PC’s is being curtailed and will be changing how IS is done.  Encourages everyone to look at how their computer systems are protected, etc.

Steve Bailey reported the County Council has approved the purchase of a new building.  Around the first of the year all offices will be moved, except the Fire Marshals.  The Urban Search and Rescue warehouse is already there.

President Webb reported on where we are at on the process of Homeland Security.  Jeff Jensen has accomplished a large part of the equipment inventory for Pierce County.  Information to be put together and in by the 12th.  Kelvin Johnson stated training and exercise met the other day and came up with some questions regarding training objectives.  President Webb suggested getting the questions together and send to Recording Secretary Menge to send out on e-mail.

9. EMS
Norma Pancake stated about a  year ago the State EMS Office was changing recerts in December 2003 to be extended out to individuals birth dates.  That has been changed and agencies have been assigned a month this will be effective starting January 2004.  Those to recert in December 2003, still need to recert in December.

10. Fire Marshal
Wayne Wienholz distributed monthly reports.  The Knudson Farms field burning is going on.  Several members of the Executive Board got together and reviewed the process and allowed to do this.  There was no other alternative.  His daffodil crop alone is $1 million dollars.  A few complaints have been received, but other than that all is going well.

Still in the process of hiring a Deputy Fire Marshal.  Will hopefully be finished and have someone on board by the end of the month.

A County Ordinance was passed in July regarding the Urban Design Task Force.  They are to develop and design standards of 6 to 9 residents per acre.  There are a lot of issues to cover and discuss and will need to get the Road Committee involved.  September 23rd is the next meeting and is supposed to be completed by October 22nd.

11. State Chiefs/Western Chiefs
Jeff Jensen reported the Legislative Workshops are scheduled.  We need to support Dan Packer on his efforts.l

Paul Webb stated with regards to the Western Pierce County Legislative Reception need to be thinking of issues.  Even if no issues, we still need to hold the reception to get to know and stay in contact with our legislators.  Paul stated he has asked Reggie Romines to head up a Central County Legislative Reception.

12. PS Clean Air Agency
Dic Gribbon stated he will be gone next week.  Also, reports being received have less and less information in the body of the report.  They need to know where violations exist.  If forwarding a report to PSCAA, need to know the specifics to determine the violations.

13. Pierce County Fire Commissioners
Bill Jarmon stated their next meeting is a Joint Meeting and will be held at the Western Washington Fairgrounds on September 18th at 6:00 p.m.  The speaker will be County Executive John Ladenburg.

14. EMS
Nothing at this time.

15. Training
Nothing at this time.

16. Education Committee – Speaker/Training Opportunity

Alan Predmore stated at the last meeting a sign up was distributed for the September 13 and 14 training opportunity.  There were close to 50 signed up, as of right now only 19 have registered.  We need to make sure we have at least 30 students attending.  Please get the word out on this and support it.  Also, Jack Andren was going to talk with the local Pierce representative and hasn’t heard anything yet.  John Sinclair stated he will check with Jack Andren regarding this.

17. Program/Speaker Committee

There is nothing scheduled for the October meeting at this time.  Steve Bailey suggested having Ed Troyer from the Sheriffs department in regarding the campaign they are putting together for the 3/10 of 1% for law enforcement that is being placed on the ballot.  John Sinclair stated another suggestion for a speaker would be to get in the local FBI contact person.  President Webb encouraged anyone having ideas for a guest speaker to get the information to Alan Predmore to follow up on and schedule.

18. Legislative Caucus Committee
Discussed earlier.

19. Nominating Committee
President Webb stated this committee is active again.  He has put Jack Andren in charge of putting a committee together and will report at the next meeting.

20. Banquet Committee – Awards Committee
Nothing at this time.

21. Audit Committee

Nothing at this time.

22. Fire Benefit Charge Committee

Nothing at this time.

23. County Code (Road/LID) Committee

Nothing at this time.

24. Emergency Management Committee

Andy McAfee stated an e-mail was sent out regarding brush fires.  The idea is to dump a lot of resources on to get it under control quick and then get out of there quickly.

The Type 3 team met and is working on a position paper and training needs.  Several classes to be redone in the next two years.

25. Unfinished Business
Greg Miller stated several months ago he and TJ Bishop were assigned to a Flag Mast Committee.  They are going to meet soon and report at the next meeting.

John Sinclair asked if we as a body are doing anything in particular in regards to a 9-11 ceremony.  Paul Webb stated last year it was left up to each department as to how much is done.  For example, last year there was a general tone out done over the air at the time of each of the towers collapsed.  He will confirm with Laura to confirm this is being done again.  Andy McAfee stated the IAFC sent out recommended guidelines.  He will forward these to Recording Secretary Denise to send out via e-mail.

26. New Business
Steve Stringfellow asked if anyone has any experience and/or position on the issue of renaming streets.  Discussion followed.

Roger Neil stated the L&I preliminary increase for next year is 19.2%.

27. Good of the Order
Paul Webb stated there is a  Fire Comm meeting tonight at Station 2-2 at 7:00 p.m.

28. Adjournment
There being no further business, it was moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.  The meeting adjourned at 10:45 a.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

Denise Menge

Recording Secretary

The next meeting is October 2, 2003 at Sumner Fire Department beginning at 9:00 a.m.
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